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mined by just the utility functions u 1 and u2: The dimension that affects them 
both, x2, is chosen by a "median voter" rule (min would work as well as max), 
and each of the remaining two dimensions is chosen by the individual who cares 
about it. Individual 3 has no influence on the outcome. The voting scheme f is 
clearly nonmanipulable; it is also nondictatorial, although from individual 3's 
point of  view the other two participants are "jointly dictating" to him. It is easy 
to see that similar examples exist for any number of participants, examples in 
which, for instance, two individuals always "jointly dictate" to everyone else. 
This example suggests that if our impossibility theorem and its predecessors are, 
in some form, valid in more general settings, they must include a generalized 
definition of dictatorship. 

We conclude with several additional remarks. 

Remark 1. The theorem we have presented contains Zhou's theorem as a special 
case - the case in which the set Y is a singleton. Note, however, that Zhou's 
theorem plays an important role in the proof  we have given. 

Remark 2. The classical allocation problem (viz., the "pure exchange", or "multi- 
person Edgeworth box" problem) might seem to be the most obvious application 
of  the theorem: One generally assumes in the allocation problem that each of  
the participants cares only about certain components of the outcomes. But in 
fact the theorem does not apply to this problem as it is usually formulated. 
Assumption 2 of the theorem requires that nonmonotone utility functions be 
admissible, while in the allocation problem all utility functions are usually as- 
sumed to be monotone in each component. Example 3 is also worth noting in 
this regard. 

Remark 3. It is not clear whether the CU Property is essential. We have not been 
able to construct a nonmanipuable, nondictatorial mechanism that does not have 
the CU Property. 

Remark 4. In addition to the generalization suggested by Remark 2 (i.e., the 
generalization to sets of  only monotone utility functions), it is also an open 
question whether the theorem can be generalized to cases in which the set Z is 
not a Cartesian product of  X and Y - i.e., in which the social decision does not 
have a "purely public" part which is independent of the decision's other com- 
ponents. Such a generalization would allow for the treatment of additional kinds 
of  externalities, such as, for example, "costly" public decisions - ones in which 
the choice of x determines which y-decisions will actually be available. 
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